Citizen Comments – re: Opioid Crisis & Need for Community Action
City Council Meeting January 20 2022 – Updated Information

As a follow-up to the Community Meeting held by the City Council in October we, as community leaders, are coming before you to speak as citizens of Ketchikan. We are calling for action to stem the rapidly growing tide of deaths from misuse of opioids in our community. This handout provides input, education and questions about the current situation across our country and in Ketchikan and addresses the efforts needed to reduce this risk.

We are asking you and other local governments and key organizations to come together to create a workable plan to save our community members from the frightening effects (some deadly) of the use of Fentanyl and other opioids.

In the calendar year ending 12/31/2021 we lost 20 Ketchikan residents to addictions affecting the homes of 12 children. Three more in January 2022.

Ketchikan is the open door for drug trafficking to Metlakatla, POW and all of Southeast Alaska. 

______________________________________________________________________

Katherine Tatsuda…has offered to provide professional facilitation of a community wide planning effort. In addition to her background as the CEO of Tatsuda’s IGA and extensive involvement in the Ketchikan community, Katherine is an Executive Director with the John Maxwell leadership team. She has traveled internationally with the John Maxwell Leadership Foundation and facilitated leadership trainings with community leaders with the goal of lifting third world countries out of poverty. Over the last four years, Katherine has also facilitated trainings, strategic planning, and mentoring sessions with organizations, businesses, and individuals in Southeast. She is a strong communicator and collaborator, and is passionate about the health and long term success of the community of Ketchikan. 


Mayor Dave Kiffer shared a comprehensive summary of the efforts undertaken by the City (included below.)  
Initially the city worked with the hospital to assist it with its plans to offer "detox" services. We had hoped that the hospital would set up a specific detox facility and were willing to consider some financial support. The hospital is now offering "detox" as part of its regular services. The mayor then contacted State HHS to determine if there was any state money to help Ketchikan set up a standalone "detox" facility. The short answer was "not really." Even with the billions of dollars, nationally, in opioid addictions settlements Alaska's current share of those dollars is about $1.5 million and the state has dedicated those funds to "education" efforts. The city is continuing to seek a full "detox center" but it must also find an operator for such a facility, because while the city is willing to consider some financial support, it is in no position to operate a "detox" facility.
At the same time the city is also seeking to increase "rehab" opportunities here and is facing some of the same issues, the state does not appear to be interested in operating additional local facilities in Ketchikan. The city has sent out "feelers" to at least two private companies to see if there is interest, but has yet to hear back. Without additional local "rehab" opportunities, efforts to get people off the treadmill will not be successful.

In the area of "enforcement" the city has unfrozen three KPD positions that went unfilled in the past year. KPD says that additional officers mean additional narcotics enforcement. The mayor contacted the borough to talk about additional enforcement needs at the airport (drug dog?) and those discussions are continuing. The state troopers have also been contacted but have yet to respond. We can all agree that we will never stop the "flow" until we stop the "demand" but additional enforcement is a key to reducing the flow of fentanyl (and even more dangerous things) into the community.

In order to improve coordination, Councilmember Bradberry is now a member of the Wellness Coalition PIERS task force. Bradberry is also working to coordinate between the KPU and the the coalition to boost public service and other announcements.

Since the issue of affordable housing has also arisen, councilmember Gage is looking into what other communities in SE Alaska are doing to deal with similar issues to Ketchikan's. She will be reporting back to the council in the next month or so on how projects like First Housing and Tiny Homes are doing in other communities. The mayor has also been working with the local Reentry committee to discuss additional reentry housing because - once again - one of the keys to keeping people off some of these drugs is to find house and jobs for them when they are released from jail.

During the budget cycle, the council expressed support for helping with the hospital "detox" efforts, and for increasing dissemination of information. It is time for the council to decide just how much more it is willing to do on this issue. The mayor is scheduling a day long "work session" for the council in either February or March to talk about general city priorities moving forward. Several times, recently, council members have asked about "priorities" and other than the five-year capital budget, there really isn't a process to steer the city government. One of the items to be discussed will be the directions the council wants to go regarding the opioid situation. Talking about it is cheap, but actually doing things won't be. The council needs to either commit to using significant resources or to supporting others that will.

Along those lines, the mayor has been in contact with officials in Juneau, Haines, Prince Rupert, Wrangell and POW to see how they are tackling the same issues. No one seems to have any sort of magic bullet thus far, but since we are all struggling with the issue, it is important to work together and get some ideas about more about what Ketchikan can do.

Steve Hayward, member of the Reentry program, as an agenda item, delivered an educational presentation to the City Council discussing the current services available and the unfilled needs that exist in the Ketchikan community

______________________________________________________________________

Organizations like churches and nonprofits, First City Homeless and the Ketchikan Wellness Coalition are actively determining how they may be involved in and support community-wide programs directed towards minimizing the opioid crisis here. 
______________________________________________________________________

The Ketchikan Daily News Editorial “Omnipresent Opioids” addressed community involvement, “We as a community can turn away, or we can turn to face the issue in the hope of finding ways forward.”
______________________________________________________________________

The Ketchikan Gateway Borough passed a resolution to have the Borough access the Alaska program that will distribute funds secured from the Nationwide Opioid Settlement, estimated at an approximate $10,000 - $11,000.






Feedback from Citizens
Rachel Breithaupt, Social Worker at PeaceHealth:
As far as I know, there are no official or dedicated detox centers in Ketchikan.  The ED admits people who are experiencing detox symptoms such as delirium tremors and stabilized them when needed.  But that is true for all EDs and when someone is medically stable, they are cleared for discharge.  As to what Peace Health is doing, I am not an official spokesperson but I can tell you that both of our psychiatrists work with patients who manage opioid dependence using Suboxone.

Robert Christopher, 53 year lifelong resident of Ketchikan 
I have great concerns about our community with the recent influx/increased use of drugs (fentanyl and heroin). The deaths from overdoses are far too common and a sad reminder of a problem that is rapidly becoming out of control. We have to work towards finding solutions. 
This suggests the question: Why does the law not treat opioids like they do marijuana?
We need:

1. A detox center.
2. To support law enforcement with funding and training.

3. A public announcement about use of Narcan kits and where to find them.

4. A Hotline with trained counselors for users, their families and friends.

5. Education in the Schools and through other media of the HIGH RISK USE

This situation is unacceptable and action is called for!  

______________________________________________________________________
Kristina Marie Shorey posted this on Dave Timmerman’s facebook page.
Our family has many, many in active addiction, using, and also in recovery, I being one of them,
My own father, sisters, brothers, cousins--many many cousins--are in active addiction and I dread every time my phone rings, Ketchikan needs the wellness center... but does anyone else know how long it takes to get help?!?! I remember last year when I wanted to quit taking the pills that I had been on for a good 12 years, I had to call so many places and people... it’s unrealistic when someone wants help, they should be able to call one place or walk into one place. when someone makes that move to get help, we need to be ready.
KETCHIKAN needs to start fighting and taking back our community, from the drugs... people need to start talking. We also need SOBER living houses all over, in Ketchikan, for them to go after jail, after treatment.  A place that these people can go to gently get back into society. Ketchikan also needs a separate detox center, a place where you go and they make sure you don’t die, and they start you on a plan, four to 12 days. Then they need the residential treatment program, a program that won’t have a waiting list if there’s no room. The addict (our family’s) when they can’t get in somewhere and start something right away will go out again and keep using. That’s a lot of the problem, it’s a long wait to get in anywhere and unless you have a judge making you go, a lot of times people are not going to want to wait for their spot to open up to go get the help they need!
I know it’s possible, Ketchikan can do it.  KIC would be a great avenue to do it, but they’ve not ever made a move yet. Funding is the barrier.
I hope Ketchikan will take a step in the right direction soon... cuz our families all need it.
Thanks Dave for all you do for the young people of Ketchikan!!

______________________________________________________________________
ISSUES FOR CONSIDERATION

1)  Deadlines Needed. If a committee or task force is created hard deadlines or a time frame for the objectives must be specified for the objectives we all want to achieve with this endeavor. This is a crisis that has been going on well over a year (the opiod/fentanyl deaths) and time is of the essence to identify which organization provides which services and a who is the contact person to assist people in need as quickly as possible. 

2)  Improved Description and Referral to Services Available. If the services at organizations are not clear to the average person looking to access these services then suggestions need to be made to rewrite and clarify for the average person’s understanding. It could be useful to establish a “contact” person for each service provided, such as Mental Health, Substance Use Disorder, Supportive Living programs.  That contact person will help explain what services were available and when and how to access them. If the required service isn’t available at the first organization, but available elsewhere, the contact person could then refer the individual in crisis to a contact person with another organization that does provide the service.  The window of time when an individual makes the decision that they need help and reaches out is so short.  If they don’t make contact with someone who can help explain what services are available in the community and how to access them then the opportunity may be lost for good.



3)  Medical Assisted Detox Program.  This has not been available in the community for years.  At the time medical detox was available in Ketchikan, the majority of clients were detoxing from alcohol.  There was very little insurance coverage for this kind of program and it required a subsidy. It is an even more critical component today …to assist people and meet them in the moment. It appears that Alaska Medicaid currently covers this service at Medicaid approved facilities. Are there approved organizations in Ketchikan? Are there funds available with all the CARES money that’s been distributed recently?  There was recent news about a multi-billion dollar award providing funding from opioid producers to local governments to reimburse them for the costs incurred to treat opioid users in crisis.  Timely response and the ability to meet the person reaching out for help in the moment are critical.  This is an essential component for the current crisis and the ability to respond quickly.  Many people say it would have helped them achieve recovery much sooner. With medically assisted detox there is the need for professional medical care and observation…which may result in higher costs for liability insurance? As the level of professional medical care and observation would be greater for drug detox (especially heroin and fentanyl) do we assume that results in an increase in liability?
4) Sober Living Homes. Sober living homes can play an important role for people in recovery to successfully make the transition from inpatient treatment to daily life. Apparently the Akeela Horizon House may not have been used recently in that capacity.  It is a service that may not have much in the way of payment by third party payers, requiring a subsidy.  It appears that Juneau has 3 to 4 sober living homes that were purchased by a person in recovery who was able to buy and run his own sober living home after treatment.  He has now expanded. To be considered for residency people have to be employed, attending counseling and participating in peer recovery meetings. This critical component for success in long term recovery may not be available to all who need it.  Are there are any funds available through the CARES money or other philanthropic organizations?

5) Community Action. The biggest fear is that we as a community are not able to meet this challenge and we will suffer more loss of life. 

Action is needed, not just discussion and studying the problem.

This is such a dark time in our community and the country as a whole but sometimes there is light in that darkness and things get done because there is no good option other than finding solutions.  

Time is of the essence in this area and requires the ability to react quickly to help those reaching out!
______________________________________________________________________


[bookmark: _GoBack]General information – local and national (and links)
Harm Reduction Programs Address:
· Needle exchange 
· Fentanyl Test Strips
· Medical Detox 
· Distribution of NARCAN kits (and community training)
· Case Management
· Get them off the street away from “huge triggers”
· Peer Support (NA, NA-Anon, NA Family groups)
Important Facts
* Fentanyl is a Schedule II controlled substance that is similar to morphine but about 100 times more potent
*  42% of pills tested for fentanyl contained at least 2 mg of fentanyl, considered a potentially lethal dose (2mg is the start line of a lethal dose)
* Drug trafficking organizations typically distribute fentanyl by the kilogram.  One kilogram of fentanyl has the potential to kill 500,000 people.
* Overdose deaths involving opioids rose 38.1 percent.
* Overdose deaths involving synthetic opioids (primarily illicitly manufactured fentanyl) rose 55.6 percent and appear to be the primary driver of the increase in total drug overdose deaths. 
* 3 out of 5 illegal pills that are processed have a lethal amount of Fentanyl in them.



NEWS REPORT
Subject: 'A staggering increase': Yearly overdose deaths top 100,000 (national) for first time (NBC News)
https://www.nbcnews.com/health-news/yearly-drug-overdose-deaths-top-100000-first-time-rcna5656

Alaska = 46.7% increase from 2019-20 to 2020-21

In closing, we encourage the City, with use of the donated services offered by Katherine Tatsuda, to continue to take the next steps to reach out to others to join in making this a community priority.  
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